
Nov. 2nd 2016 
Melanie Gaines 
Extra field space could be sued for track/soccer field 
Nikki is going to spearhead project.  Look into making a track. 
 
Nov. 10th 2016 
Melanie Gaines 
Is asking for help from PTA to make a small-scale track and soccer field 
Mel reach out to HS to see what has been done in the past 
Getting the idea out there now 
Mel will put together a formal presentation looking at 200m track 
Maybe lines of trees to dived the areas on the playground 
Is there grants we can write for trees 
What kind of permits from the city of Mandeville 
Dr. Stubbs will contact maintenance 
Can we leave just a dirt track for now and get them to level? 
 
Dec 8th 2016 
Nothing regarding the track noted 
 
Jan 12th 2017 
Elizabeth Barrelleux 

- Grants 
- Meeting with Mel Gaines about track plans 
- The more multi-purpose the area the easier to get grants. 
- Email Elizabeth ideas 
 

Feb 9th 2017 
Melanie Gaines 
Have found grants out there like Academy, Lowe’s, Home Depot 
Waiting on professional CAD drawings 
Trees in the way but we can deal with that later 
Soccer goals are too big, need to look for smaller ones 
Looking to get estimates quickly 
 
March 2017 
Track plans moving forward. 
 
April 6th 2017 
Wendi Corales made a motion to carry over funds until next year to support new track.  Second 
by Haley Luper. 
 
May 11th 2017 
$5,500 collected toward track to date. 



$5,000 deposited 
PTA receives 68 percent of cost from brick donations.  We need about $8,000 more 
Motion made to approve budget as it stands with the money allocated toward track.   
 
July 21st 2017 

Budget Review 

• Track, Brick Laying ect. Cost 35K.  Should take 3 days to install. 

• Stacey Bennett made the first motion to approve the amount for the track and 
Lesly Kyle 2nd the motion.  All Approved. 

 
 
Aug. 17, 2017 General Meeting 

• Track Fund is 35K.  The track is funded and includes track, bricks, installation, brick 
laying etc.  Technology funds were shifted last year in the amount of 8K to fund.  So, this 
year we will fund tech to reset. 

 
9-8-2017 Executive Board Meeting 
There is a delay with track installation.  Wendi and administration working with the City of 
Mandeville.  As a result, Gator Fest will be held at MHS. 
 
Budget Review 

 Lisa Hammaker move to approve the budget 
Lesley Kyle second the motion 

All approved. 
 
 
September-14-2017 
Wendi Corales Review the PTA goals for this year: 

- Complete the track 
- Increase communication with and recognition of teachers 
- Keep meeting to an hour 
- Increase social media presence, reach and communication 
- Become a distinguished PTA honor unit 
- Stay within budget 
- Reach and help special needs students. 

 
10-12-17 
Playground Update: 
Wendi met with RCI, a potential new vendor, for the track.  RCI came out and inspected and 
reviewed what it would take to install the track.  They will come back with a proposal for review 
and are flexible with payment terms.  Wendi is leading this effort. 
 
Nov. 9 2017 
Track Update: 



• Wendi provided and updated on the track.  New contractor is developing a plan for 
review.  They would bill us over time.  This plan would look at drainage and tree removal 
as well.  Once received the plan would also be reviewed with the city of Mandeville. 

 

• Idea to have a ribbon cutting ceremony event to raise additional monies needed for 
drainage and tree removal or other expenses. 

 
12-14-17 
Track Update: 
RCI provided estimate on track which was around $85,000.  This includes land leveling, tree 
removal, drainage and a larger track.  Wendi will follow-up with RCI and also seek to obtain 
another quote. 
 
1-11-18 

• The current proposal for the track needs to be scaled back in size and other 
areas.  Wendi to follow-up with RCI and have a meeting with them to revise 
plans.  Need to also seek out other vendors for proposals. 

 
2-8-18 

Track Update provided by Elizabeth: 
- Meeting with RCI is scheduled to review the plans for the track to see where we can cut 

back.  Elizabeth will lead and try to get an idea for timing and options.  Brian Hill has 
offered to review plans and consult as needed. 

 
March 8th, 2018 
Track Update provided by Elizabeth Barillleaux:  Meetings took place with Brian Hill and RCI to 
review track and they will return with bids in about 4 weeks.  Proposed limit on track is about 
60K.  Drainage is an issue and a concrete track is the best option because it is the lowest cost 
and easiest maintenance.  Track length will be about 1/8 of a mile.  We need to confirm I f we 
will still be offered extended payment terms.  Brick laying options were discussed to reduce the 
cost as well. 
 

 
April 26, 2018 General Meeting 
Elizabeth Barriloux provided an update on the track.  We have received 2 bids. 
Baker:  1/8 of a mile long and 15 feet wide, asphalt track $82,250.  Rubber Coating is an 
additional $62,400 
RCI:  1/8 of a mile long and 15 feet wide, concrete track and addressing some drainage issues.  
They would also offer flexible payment terms.  $76,755.  They would recommend we use 
someone else for the rubber track topping.  Estimate would be around $64,524 
 
Track can be used for recess, PE, 4th grade break, Gator Fest, Presidential Challenge, running 
gators club and recess on days when the playground is wet. 



Amanda Lou will follow-up with 1-2 other companies for additional bids. 
Elizabeth stated that concrete is the best option. 
 
Robert questioned the drainage issue and if is due to run off from the buildings or is there really 
an underlying ground drainage issue which can only be addressed with drains and installation of 
the track.  Or can it be solved with addressing issues with the building and the run off. 
 
Elizabeth made a motion to vote on a track contractor.  Dawn Freret 2nd the motion.  None in 
favor.  All opposed. 
 
Robert made a motion to wait until the May meeting until we understand more the terms of 
the financial agreement and potential additional bids.  He then amended this motion and made 
a motion to gather additional quotes from contractors and terms of agreement and financial 
obligations.  Once this information has been provided to the PT, we can wait until the May 10th 
meeting or have a board call prior to this meeting to review the gathered information. 
 
Lesley Kyle made a point of information that we could approach RCI and Baker and ask that 
they provide the payment terms. 
 
All in favor, none opposed. 
 
5-18-18 

Nicole Sheppard reviewed the budget: 
Beginning Budget:  4/1/18 $61,680.62 
End Balance:  4/30/08  $65,288.08 
Surplus:   $20,000 
 
$10,000 for start-up for 2018/2019 school year. 
$2,000 for new stage sound system (vote required) 
$1,000 for paint for inspirational quotes for bathrooms (vote required) 
$7,000 for track.  (Vote) 
 
More details in the enclosed hand out in the binder. 
 
Haley Luper made a motion to move $7,000 of surplus to the track fund.  Jennifer Whatley 
second the motion.  All approved.  None opposed. 
 
Lisa Hamaker suggested a newsletter update on the track.  Nicole Sheppard stated a newsletter 
will go out to parents as a year in review to start the school year. 
 
 
Aug. 16, 2018 

- Track Discussion:  Maggie presented the budget.  Discussions were had about the 
process to take for the track to ensure it is sustainable over time and built well.  Track 



Committee will work to find a civil engineer to provide a plan based upon the current 
conditions of the grounds and specks for the track.  These plans can then be shown to 
different companies to bid on.  Drainage is approximately 20,000 of the 80,000 budget 
for the track. Suggestions were made about the district addressing some of these issues.  
Drainage needs to be addressed regardless if we build the track to allow for students to 
have outdoor recess time and not compromise the building structures.  We currently 
have 51,000 in restricted funds.  We need to raise 30,000 more so a majority of 
fundraising money will go to support the track.  If the scope and budget continues to 
increase the general PTA can discuss the feasibility of the project given our annual 
budget is around 30-40K and the change in scope.  (Realizing that the track was 
originally 30,000 K and a fourth of a mile and is now 80,000 and 1/8 of a mile.)  There 
are multiple benefits to the student body for a track such as Running Club, Presidential 
Fitness, PE, Outside Recess.  The suggestion was also made to consider surfaces other 
than concrete for children’s safety.  It was decided to move forward with voting in the 
budget, the committee proceeding with the above-mentioned items and contracts to 
bring forth at the next meeting.  We can address the track in stages and also consider 
what the maintenance and upkeep will be over time as well. 

-  
- Gator Fest will be moved to TMS this year.  Nikki Voelke and Lesley Kyle will lead and 

work to make adjustments to increase profitability and overall experience. 
-  
- Amanda Lou made the first motion to approve the budget.  Elizabeth Barilleaux second 

the motion.  All approved.  None opposed. 
 
 
9-3-18 executive board 
 
Goals for 2018-2019 
Amanda Lou-  1- Open communication with board and PTA as a whole.  2- Clarification of roles and 
responsibilities and alignment on details of events. 
Maggie S.:  1- Break Ground on new track  2-better practice of how money is collected and brought in.  
Two persons taking in dollars.  Deposit in Safe.  
Tara Greene:  1-Open Communication and alignment as an exec board 2- Involvement and 
Empowerment of parents and teachers and students. 
Leslie Kyle-  1- Build more fun culture for the students.  Involve kids in spirit week, fun week and host 
fun and exciting events for students. 
Nicole Sheppard-  1-progress on track.  2- communication with board and general PTA. 
 
 
Track: 
Nicole:  committee is still working on things.  A parent has offered to do the drainage and Nicole is 
working with him on the feasibility and if this is possible. 

 
9-13-18  General Meeting 
New Business: 



- Track is in progress.  A civil engineer is trying to be secured for the plans.  A full assessment is 
needed to stamp plans.  Elizabeth B suggested finding the person who denied the plans at the 
city and see what they need for approval. 

 
10-11-18 
Track Update: 

- Civil Engineer needs more drainage information to approve plans.  Additional plans 
needed to address the drainage and French drains.  We will more than likely need more 
commercial drains.  Nicole is talking to Blackwell Nursery regarding the trees which 
need to be removed/replanted because they are live oaks. 
 
 

11-8-18 
Track Update: 
Nicole has a meeting on the track next week with the civil engineer.  They will review plans and 
pricing and drainage.  They will also review the timeline. 

 
 
12-13-18 
We will revisit allocation of funds in spring to see what will go towards the track versus other school 
needs. 
 
Track Update:  Elizabeth B. 
Plans are stamped and signed however they are missing the sidewalks, plans for the drainage.  The 
Civil Engineer should provide these. We also need an updated survey. We will wait to put forth for 
bids until these points are clarified. The Parish may require drainage calculations which may be 
$1200. City and St. Tammany will need to provide a permit. Consider selling Bricks again in the 
spring.  We will seek a minimum of 3 bids on stamped plans. 

 
1-17-19 
Track Update:  Elizabeth is going back to get updated to include a sidewalk and gutters.  
Drainage overall was addressed and we are still awaiting updated plans.  The cost of the civil 
engineer is about $2500-$3000 which is at a bout a 50% discount. 
 
Tara to follow-up with Matt about date for the playground drainage with Woodstone and the 
City Council. 
 
 
1-29-19 Executive Board Meeting 
Need to fundraise approximately another 30,000 for the track. The track was established as a 
goal for the year. 
Budget Review: 
Current budget and money raised covers current commitments. 



PTA will review in the next general meeting the current status of fundraising, the track and 
other areas in need of funding. 
Concerns raised about the track possibly exceeding 80,000.  At that point, what would we do 
with the money raised.  Is it possible to revisit the need for the track based upon limited to no 
funding for it to date this year and the current cost versus other areas to fund for the school?  
We discussed the possibilities to meet the needs for students to be outside more by addressing 
drainage and grading and place other PE alternative equipment with the current money raised.  
Seek out other alternatives for outdoor play or PE options.  Need to follow-up on the policy for 
restricted funds and if they can be shifted and how per guidelines. 
In general meeting propose to move to restricted track or reduce the following line items in the 
budget: 
Art- 1500 
6th Grade celebration reduce from 1000 to 500 and move 500 
Stage- 1500 
Tech- $2,743  (check with Gina/Stubbs on tech needs prior to moving) 
Mini Grants -  Propose to move what is left over after grants are funded. 
 
2-14-19- Executive Board 
Track:   

• Nicole recognized the due diligence needed given the cost of this investment.  Upon 
initiation of the track things were gone about it somewhat backwards and so Nicole is 
trying to go about it the right way.  Hence, she is getting stamped plans from a civil 
engineer. 

• Melanie and Wendy are working on getting grants. 

• Nicole is working on a well-rounded presentation for a special track meeting.  It would 
include the history, current status and updated plans. 

• Maggie recommend a committee put together to assist in the things which would need 
to take place should we not move forward with the track. 

• A ballot vote would be recommended and a mail ballot potentially.  Need to have a 
separate meeting to review and discuss with PTA General Membership. 

• Final set of plans were just complete by the civil engineer. 

• The track could take another school year to potentially fund. 
 
2-14-12 – General Membership 
Track: 
Nicole:  Final plan came in last Friday.  It includes trees and sidewalks.  Leaving trees.  Plans will 
go out for bids.  Three bids will be obtained.  Nicole is pulling together a presentation. 
Additional collaboration is needed with administration and PE on the needs. Special meeting 
will be held on the track.   
Tara discussed the need for administration and PTA to present the benefits of the track and 
how these benefits are worth $80,000 given our annual budget. In addition to speak to the 
justification to forego other investments over the next year such as technology, art, science lab, 
computer skills teacher for example.   



Drainage is less of the issue in back relative to leveling and grading of the land. 
 
 
 
 
3-14-19 – General Membership 

- There are opportunities to incorporate learning with heartrate, calculating steps, math. 
A walking path is probably a better way to describe it. 

- Simple design and structure is what PE wanted. 
- Starting with this project is a good first step.  Then we could add additional play options. 

Gina-  The track needs to last and be sustainable.  We could start a clean-up project for the 
nature trail.  We need to service the whole child.  Academics are good and other enrichment 
programs are available. PE lacks more in this area. 
Track:   

- State PTA stated that the PTA would fund the track but transfer money to the school to 
pay for it and lead the project.  A special meeting will take place to review the status of 
the track and a ballot will be used.  Non TMS PTA member for state will count the votes.  
We will need a morning and evening date/time for the meeting.  Time will be allotted 
for anyone who would like to talk.  Time allotment 3 minutes. 

- Letter to Brick Donors will be sent out about the update and a process moving forward. 
- Suggestion to change verbiage from track to a loop. 
- Date suggested for the meeting is April 16th at 9 am and a pm alternative. Nicole to 

check with Jessica Griffin from state to see if she can come.  The 15th and 17th are also 
options. 

BIDS: 
- 1- Thornville- $250,000 
- 2- Bartlett- $93,000 (striping was 5,000 which is not needed, no 20% mark up, Less up 

charge by using Parish Concrete, assumes no additional dirt needs to be brought in and 
will use material currently from the ground. 

- 3-  RCI  $140,000 no discount and assumption listed above in Bartlett’s quote.  As is 
based on the stamped plans. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


